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M I N U T E S:

The Special Meeting of the Board of Trustees of Shoreline Community College District Number Seven was called to order by Chair Sarah Phillips at 4:00 PM in the Board Room of the Administration Building.

MEMBERS PRESENT:

Mr. Paul Burton, Mr. Kevin Grossman, Ms. Edith Loyer Nelson, Ms. Sarah Phillips and Ms. Elsa Welch were present.

Mr. Derek Edwards represented the attorney general’s office. 

EXECUTIVE SESSION:

At 4:02 PM, Chair Sarah Phillips announced that the Board would convene in Executive Session for approximately 30 minutes for the purpose of evaluating the performance of a public employee. 

RECONVENE REGULAR SESSION:

At 4:32 P.M., Chair Phillips announced that the Board would reconvene in regular session.  

APPROVAL OF MINUTES:

A motion was made by Mr. Paul Burton to approve the Minutes of the Special Meeting of the Board of Trustees, held March 14, 2002, as written.  The motion, which was seconded by Mr. Kevin Grossman, was approved unanimously.

A motion was made by Mr. Paul Burton to approve the Minutes of the Special Meeting of the Board of Trustees, held March 20, 2002, as written.  The motion, which was seconded by Mr. Kevin Grossman, was approved unanimously.

A motion was made by Mr. Paul Burton to approve the Minutes of the Special Meeting of the Board of Trustees, held April 24, 2002, as written.  The motion, which was seconded by Mr. Kevin Grossman, was approved unanimously.

OPEN COMMENT PERIOD:

Associated Student Body President Mr. Tim Turner announced the newly elected student body association officers and Executive Board for academic year 2002-2003.  He introduced new Student Body President, Mr. Shaun Scott, who was in attendance.  Mr. Turner also announced the names of the ASB Vice President, Ms. Grace Kimm; Treasurer, Mr. George Jonson; Secretary, Ms. Laura Giamoyris; Legislative Director, Ms. Lauren Paige; Student Advocate, Ms. Lassaad Fridhi.  New members of the Student Senate include Mr. Joel Harvey, Mr. Parker Wong, Ms. Azura Newman, Mr. Mohammed Alonezi, Ms. Marquita Prinzing, and Mr. Norm Rogers. 

Chair Phillips thanked the students for choosing to run for office and congratulated them on their victories.  She remarked that it will be good to be working together this coming year. 

ACTION:  PROBATIONARY FACULTY CONTRACT RENEWAL:

Dr. Carol Henderson, Vice President for Academic Affairs, provided background information for this action item.  Under separate cover the Board received copies of the appointment review committees' evaluations for one first-year, and one second-year probationary faculty member.  

At the special Board meeting on March 22, 2002, the Board received a letter co-signed by Dr. Henderson and President Moore recommending the renewal of the probationary faculty contracts for the 2002-2003 academic year.  

Listed below are the probationary faculty members and committee chairs.









Years on

Faculty Member

Discipline/Area

Probation
Committee Chair
Robert Shaw


Computer Science,


1
Sarah Leyden





Programming


Adam Sowards


History




1*
Terry Taylor

*In the academic year 2000-2001, Adam Sowards was employed full-time in a temporary academic employee appointment for two quarters.  In the Fall of 2001-2002 he was full-time in a probationary appointment and will be eligible for tenure in the academic year 2002-2003 as stipulated on Page 8, Paragraph 3 of the Agreement.

Motion 02:12:
Mr. Burton moved that the Board, after having given reasonable consideration to the recommendations of the appointment review committees, and by the Vice President for Academic Affairs and the President, continue the probationary status of Mr. Robert Shaw and Mr. Adam Sowards for the 2002-2003 college year.

The motion was seconded by Ms. Edith Loyer Nelson and approved unanimously.

Chair Sarah Phillips and Trustee Paul Burton both expressed praise for the quality of the tenure probationers’ reports, noting they were wonderful and outstanding.  

ACTION:  TENURE CONSIDERATIONS:

Dr. Henderson again provided background information for this action item.

Under separate cover the Board received copies of the appointment review committee’s report and recommendation for one third-year probationary faculty.

On May 22, 2002, the Board met in executive session with the faculty chair of the appointment review committee to review and discuss the third year Appointment Review Committee report.

Faculty Member


Discipline/Area


Committee Chair
Anna Shanks



Nursing

     

Bette Perman

At this time, the Board has three options:  1) to grant tenure, 2) to deny tenure, or 3) to take no action which results in a passive granting of tenure.


Motion 02:13:

Ms. Edith Loyer Nelson moved that the Board of Trustees, 

after having given reasonable consideration to the recommendations of the appointment review committee, and by the Vice President for Academic Affairs and the President, renew the faculty appointment for Ms. Anna Shanks for the 2002-2003 regular college year and, in addition, grant tenure status to her.

The motion, which was seconded by Ms. Elsa Welch, was approved unanimously by the Board.

Chair Phillips reaffirmed that the granting of tenure is one of the most important responsibilities of the Board.  The Board is providing for the future of Shoreline Community College by making sure the best possible faculty are teaching the students.  

The Trustees, President Moore, and Vice President Henderson formed a reception line to formally congratulate Ms. Shanks on her receipt of tenure.  Ms. Shanks, who was accompanied by her son, accepted a certificate of tenure, a letter granting tenure from President Moore, and a bouquet of flowers to commemorate the occasion. 

ACTION:  APPROVE MS. BEVERLY BRANDT AS VICE PRESIDENT FOR ADMINISTRATIVE SERVICES:


President Holly Moore provided background for this action item.  According to Board Policy 2001, the College President is responsible for the appointment of administrative/exempt personnel subject to confirmation by the Board.  Also, the Administrative/Exempt Staff Salary Program stipulates that the Board of Trustees is to approve the initial salary of all new administrative/exempt appointments.

Candidate for Vice President of Administrative Services at Shoreline Community College, Ms. Beverly Brandt, was the overwhelming choice of every constituency group involved in the interview process throughout the college. 

Ms. Brandt has built a professional history at both Walla Walla Community College and, most recently, at Lower Columbia Community College.  At Walla Walla she began as a Budget Analyst, became Budget Director, and completed her career there as Vice President for Administrative and Business Services.  She became Vice President for Administrative and Business Services at Lower Columbia College in 1999.  She received her AA from Walla Walla Community College, BA from Washington State University and MA from City University, Renton, Washington.  

When applying for the position of Vice President for Administrative Services at Shoreline Community College, she remarked, “Everything we do is for students.  It is our reason for being.  They should come to campus and have a great experience and services should be provided that are invisible.  They deserve the best we have to offer.”

Motion 02:14:
Mr. Paul Burton made a motion that Ms. Beverly Brandt be confirmed as Vice President of Administrative Services, effective July 1, 2002, at an annual salary of $95,000.


The motion, which passed unanimously, was seconded by Ms. Elsa Welch.

ACTION:  APPROVE BOARD RESOLUTION #76, “Designation of Depository of College Funds:”

Interim Vice President for Administrative Services, Mr. Keith LaBelle, explained that proposed Resolution No. 76, “Designation of Depository of College Funds,” updates the designated administrative positions authorized to sign college checks and investments or financial transaction documents related to funds deposited with U.S. Bank of Washington.  This resolution does not change the college’s designated depository, but simply up-dates the administrative titles of authorized signors to be consistent with the title changes of the past few years.  Approval by the Board of Resolution No. 76, will supercede the existing Resolution No. 56 of the same name.

Motion 02:15
Mr. Kevin Grossman moved that the Board approve Resolution No. 76, Designation of Depository of College Funds,” which will supercede Board Resolution #56.


A second was made by Mr. Paul Burton.  The Board then voted unanimously to approve Resolution No. 76. 

The Board Resolution, with original signatures, will be available for reference in the President’s Office.

ACTION:  RESOLUTION GRANTING EMERITUS STATUS TO DR. E. THOMAS CURTIS, ASSISTANT VICE PRESIDENT FOR ACADEMIC AFFAIRS:

Chair Sarah Phillips said Dr. E. Thomas Curtis has made incredible contributions to Shoreline Community College.  She added that the college was lucky to have had Dr. Curtis’ expertise for the past 34 years.   Chair Phillips then read a proposed resolution from the Board recognizing Dr. Curtis service to the college.

Dr. Curtis made brief remarks, noting that it is often the case that when an individual announces a retirement, he or she is ready to go.  For him, this is not the case.  He has worked with marvelous colleagues and been given opportunities to accept new challenges.  

Motion 02:16
A motion was made by Mr. Paul Burton to adopt Board Resolution No. 77, granting “Administrator Emeritus” status to Dr. E. Thomas Curtis.


The motion, which was seconded by Ms. Edith Loyer Nelson, was approved unanimously.

The original resolution with signatures was presented to Dr. Curtis.  A copy Board Resolution No. 77 will be available for reference in the President’s Office. 

REPORT:  PHI THETA KAPPA HONORS:

Associated Student Body Vice President, Ms. Tina Cich, provided the report on honors received by the Shoreline Community College Chapter of Phi Theta Kappa at the Spring Regional Conference held May 3-5 in Coeur d’Alene, ID.  Ms. Cich’s goal was to bring the Chapter to Five-Star status, which has been achieved this year.  At Phi Theta Kappa’s regional meeting, which represents 49 chapters throughout the Northwest, the Shoreline Chapter received the Pinnacle Award, the Regional Chapter Milestone Award, and Ms. Cich and Ms. Dolores Madrid were selected as Distinguished Members.  Ms. Cich is outgoing Northwest Regional President of Phi Theta Kappa.

Faculty Advisor, Professor Diana Knauf, credited the achievements of Phi Theta Kappa to Ms. Cich and her personal commitment to reach the goals set this year for the Shoreline Chapter.  

Student leaders Ms. Laura Giamoyris and Lauren Paige will continue to be involved in the Chapter, assuring the continuance of excellence which Phi Theta Kappa has achieved this year.  Ms. Paige will also assume duties as the Northwest Regional’s Finance Officer.

Ms. Cich thanked President Holly Moore and Vice Presidents Jim Perez and Carol Henderson for their support.  She shared a recent edition of the Ebbtide newspaper which featured a pictorial of highlights from the Regional meeting.  

Chair Sarah Phillips responded that the achievements of the Shoreline Community College Phi Theta Kappa Chapter were stunning and made the Board very proud for the college and the students involved. 

REPORT:  WAVE SCHOLARSHIP AWARDS:

The Washington Award for Vocational Excellence (WAVE) program honors both high school and community and technical college students for outstanding achievement in vocational-technical education from the state of Washington.  

WAVE increases public awareness of the achievements, leadership ability, and community activities of Washington’s vocational-technical students.  The program recognizes:

· The value of vocational-technical education in developing the higher levels of skill and knowledge required in a globally competitive workforce;

· Its contribution to the economy of the state; and

· Its ability to foster business, labor, and community involvement in vocational-technical programs.

Established by the Washington State Legislature in 1984, WAVE recognizes the occupational proficiency, leadership, and community contributions of up to three outstanding vocational-technical students in each legislative district.  The Workforce Training and Education Coordinating Board administers the WAVE program.

WAVE recipients receive a grant, based on availability of funds, that provides six quarters or four semesters of tuition and services/activities fees at community/technical colleges, regional/research universities, accredited independent colleges or licensed private career schools located in Washington State.  The grant is for undergraduate study only and cannot exceed the annual undergraduate tuition and fees in effect at the state-funded research universities.  Students must maintain a 3.0 grade point average in order to continue to receive the award.

In 2002, the 408 applications represented 247 high school students, 29 skills center students, 32 technical college students and 100 community college students.

In 2002, 146 students received WAVE awards.  These recipients included 82 high school students, 16 skills center students. 14 technical college students, and 34 community college students, representing all 49 legislative districts.

At Shoreline Community College, two students are recipients of WAVE Scholarships, Ms. Elizabeth Milburn, nominated by Professor Ellie Christiansen; and Ms. Jeanne Cassidy, nominated by Professor David Starr.  

Ms. Milburn and Ms. Cassidy were in attendance at the meeting, accompanied by family members, and were introduced to the Board.  

REPORT:  COLLEGE FOUNDATION:

Director of Development, Ms. Kae Peterson, announced that the Foundation has awarded $14,000 in scholarships, in the amount of $2,000 each.  Five recipients are from Shorewood High School and two are from Shorecrest.  She plans to announce those going to four-year institutions by the end of this week.  All will be recognized at the Foundation’s annual Donor Recognition event on June 4, beginning at 6:00 PM in the Automotive Showroom.  Ms. Peterson introduced Foundation Chair, Mr. Mark VanderVeen, who gave a synopsis of the Foundation Board’s role, activities and goals.  He said that under Ms. Peterson’s leadership the Foundation is starting to tap into resources to truly support the College.  He thanked the Trustees for their support, adding that a Foundation goal is to work more closely with the Board, the faculty and the staff to maximize the potential support for the college.  He cited the example of “Bricks of Support” campaign, in which the Foundation has authorized the sale of 1000 bricks, each etched with a personal message at a cost of $100 per brick, to be placed on columns as part of the newly refurbished library.  The bricks will be offered for purchase at all community events as well as the college’s commencement ceremonies.  If all the bricks are sold, $80,000 will be raised to support students and the college.  

Mr. Kevin Grossman thanked Mr. VanderVeen for his report, acknowledging appreciation for his support of the College.  

REPORT:  STRATEGIC PLANNING:

Dr. Tom Curtis reported that the Strategic Planning and Governance Steering Committees are winding down for this year, but already looking toward the focus for the next academic year.  He distributed copies of the most recent focus areas identified by the Strategic Planning Committee, noting that several must still be addressed and assessed, closing the loop to bring change and improvements to Shoreline Community College.  


Next Fall, both the Strategic Planning Committee and Governance Steering will work with President Moore to coordinate Opening Week activities.  As she gathers more information on restructuring, those committees may facilitate groups during Opening Week to ascertain what the participating constituents think the college should be.  The goal is to develop a structure which will see Shoreline successfully into the new century. 

REPORT:  BUDGET UPDATE:

Interim Vice President for Administrative Services, Mr. Keith LaBelle, called attention to the following reports, current as of April 30, 2002.

Summary Financial Statement  - Provides a financial summary of selected revenues and expenses compared with prior year data, as well as full time equivalent (FTE) staffing levels and student enrollment.

Securities Investment Report  - Security investment holdings of all college short-term cash investments as of April 30, 2002

The Summary Financial Statement reflects that Total Revenue for the current fiscal year through April 30, 2002 is 16.2% over the prior year at this same date.  Grants and contracts revenues show the largest gain at 34.2%.  Student tuition receipts are very strong, having exceeded our annual budget target, due to strong spring quarter enrollment.  Revenues from dedicated fee sources continue to lag compared to the prior year as the result of reduced revenues in areas such as distance learning, continuing education, parent education, machine shop production and the termination of service reimbursements from Cascadia Community College.  Total Expenditures for the current year through April 30 are approximately 12.6% higher than the prior year while salary and benefits are up 7.6% and 5.1%, respectively

General fund state (GFS) supported enrollment student FTEs total 5168.57 or 384 (8.0%) higher than last year’s April 30 enrollment.  Other student enrollments (non-state) also show an increase.  The full time equivalent (FTE) staff count as of April 30 shows an increase of 14 FTEs or 2.6% over the prior year.  Again, this increase appears related to additional faculty hires necessary to meet the increased class offerings through spring quarter and added grant and contract activity.

The Securities Investment Report includes the description and amounts of temporary investments of cash not required meet current expenditure needs.  Funds on hand and not immediately needed for operations are invested in short-term securities according to College policy and compatible with State Treasurer and Office of Financial Management guidelines.  It is noted that the 360-day composite rate of return has increased slightly from February to April of 2.75% to 3.03%, respectively.  

President Moore thanked Mr. LaBelle for his informative report, which he will continue to update monthly.  She said the college’s Budget Task Force is also apprised of the budget status, so can make informed recommendations.  

REPORT:  SELF STUDY:

Dr. Carol Henderson reported that substantial progress has been made on all Standards of the Self-Study.  The drafts can be found on the X-Drive.  Once the editing process is complete, the Self-Study will be placed on the College website.  To date, the document totals more than 420 pages and features many areas of excellence.  In almost every case, Dr. Henderson said Shoreline meets or exceeds the Standard set.  

Dr. Henderson also noted that 302 individuals, including students, classified staff, administrators and faculty, have participated in the production of the Self-Study, which is a tribute to Shoreline’s spirit of collaboration and inclusion.

The Accreditation Team Site Visit is scheduled for October 16, 17, and 18.  Between now and that time hundreds of documents and exhibits must be collected both physically (to be housed in the Board Room) and electronically.  

Chair Phillips attested to the enormous amount of work which has been done to prepare for the accreditation, acknowledging Mr. Tim Turner, Mr. Jim Jory, Dr. Janice Ellis, Ms. Venus Deming, Ms. Libby Fiene and Mr. Jim James for their diligent efforts.  

Dr. Moore added that President’s Staff will review all nine Standards, prior to finalization by the Steering Committee.  

REPORT:  FACULTY PRESIDENT:

Ms. Kreutzer was not present.  No report was submitted.

REPORT:  CLASSIFIED STAFF:

Ms. Lytle was not present.  No report was submitted.

REPORT:  STUDENT BODY PRESIDENT:

Mr. Tim Turner began his report by briefly announcing his own future educational plans, which include entrance into the University of Washington beginning Winter Quarter 2003 to major in psychology.  

Mr. Turner said results of the Student Body Association elections, held May 7 and 8, should create leadership which is just as strong as this year’s has been for the next year.  For the first time the elections were held on-line. He credited Vice President for Technology Support Services, Mr. Jack Hanson, for his assistance to enable the voting electronic process.  

The Student Senate has approved next year’s budget, which will be presented for Board approval at the June meeting.  He said students will need to raise the S&A fees.

Ms. Tina Cich has put the final touches on the Student Technology Policy.  

The second annual Student Recognition Reception will be held Friday, June 7, at 4:00 PM, co–sponsored by the Employees of Color Caucus and the Multicultural Diversity Education Center. 

Remaining performances of the Spring Musical, “The Boyfriend,” will be held May 23, 24, and 25 in the campus Theater.

REPORT:  COLLEGE PRESIDENT:

President Moore began her report by announcing that the college’s newly instituted “SOAR” program resulted in college registrations from 45 high school students.  

Dr. Moore introduced Dr. Tom Curtis to provide the enrollment report.  Dr. Curtis announced that for Spring Quarter Shoreline has exceeded our target, resulting in 1076 more FTEs than last year.  Summer and Fall Quarter registrations are already looking very healthy, especially in comparison to Summer and Fall of 2001.  Dr. Henderson added that there is a statewide shift to students attending full time with full loads.  Another factor which may affect community college enrollment is the 16% tuition increase to be implemented at the University of Washington.

Dr. Moore routed a copy of “Connections,” the national newsletter of Biolink, the National Advanced Technological Education Center for Biotechnology, which features Shoreline Community College Professor, Dr. Caralee Cheney, in an article welcoming her as the new Northwest Regional Center Director.  

“Medical Coding Specialist Certificate Program”, a career ladder option of Shoreline’s Health Care Information Program received word on March 3, 2002, that the Council on Accreditation of AHIMA approved Shoreline’s program fully, with multiple commendations.  Shoreline’s program is the first to be approved nationally.

Other commendations recognizing outstanding members of Shoreline’s staff include Professor Barbara Van Droof’s selection of “Nurse of the Year” by the Ing County Nurses Association, and recognition of Parent Education faculty members Nola Beeler and Pearl Noreen by the National Association for the Education of Young Children, for their long-time contributions to children and families.

Further accolades reported by President Moore included recognition by the SBCTC of the Perkin’s Plan developed by Ms. Berta Lloyd and Ms. Jeanne Skaare, in a letter which announced it has been selected this year as a model plan.

Dr. Norma Goldstein, Dean of the Humanities Division, was cited by the chair of the accreditation team assigned to Central Oregon Community College, as “an excellent resource for other team members.”  

Shoreline’s Automotive and Manufacturing Technologies Division has received NATEF accreditation, having achieved a perfect score.

Dr. Moore credited the increase in award of grants and contracts this year to the work of Mr. Joe Renouard and Dr. Darlene Miller.  She cited several grants which had been awarded and several for which the college had applied and has an excellent chance of receiving.   

REPORT:  BOARD CHAIR:

Chair Phillips remarked that tonight’s meeting was a great Board meeting and thanked everyone for coming.

SPECIAL MEETING:

Chair Phillips announced that a Special Meeting of the Board of Trustees would be held on Tuesday, May 28, 2002, at 4:00 PM.  After opening in public session, the Board will immediately convene an Executive Session for the purpose of evaluating the performance of a public employee.

NEXT REGULAR MEETING:

The next Regular Meeting of the Board of Trustees is scheduled for June 26, 2002, beginning at 4:00 PM in the Board Room of the Administration Building.

ADJOURNMENT:

Chair Phillips adjourned the meeting at 6:05 PM.







Signed ___________________________








  Sarah Phillips, Chair

Attest: _______________, 2002

__________________________ 

Michele Foley, Secretary

Note:  With permission of the Board Chair, several presentations were made out of sequence, which are reflected in the minutes.  All items on the agenda were addressed, but the listing in the minutes differs from the agenda..  

